
 

 

Minutes of the OTTA Board of Directors Meeting 
May 10, 2022 

 
 
Board Members Present: 
Dee DeCarlo, Zac Bleicher, Brad Neuman, Anne Giffels, Dave Montgomery, Marya Lucas, Alan 
Lougee, Steve Nichols, Chris Nelson, Carly Jenkins 
 
Meeting called to order at 7:00PM. 
 
Members Not Present: 
Elaine Frei 
 
Approval of Minutes: 
Minutes approved with a correction. 
 
Treasurer’s Report by Brad: 
Income was about $1900, but cash went down about $4600 in April. The bank balance as of 
April 30 was $712K. There will likely be a cash decline between now and the fiscal year’s end. 
The remaining income for the Art Fair budget is about $72K (but $56K is expected to the 
Menomonee Club). The forecast normal operating expenses are about $53K. The grants and 
the Boy Scout donation are $59K, and major projects is $35K, if fully expended.  
 
We have an account with First Internet Bank of Indiana (FDIC-insured). We now have a $100K 
in an 18-month certificate of deposit with a 1.1% interest rate (local banks are 0.2%). The only 
minor downside — a six-month interest penalty for early withdrawal. Note that we have about 
$400K deposited in our local banks. Thanks Barb for help in getting the account open.  
 
The summary of income statement reflects an unfavorable variance of about $3K versus $8K 
last month. Brad’s downside analysis is that the income will likely be at least $19K better than 
budget. We are in very good financial shape. 
  
Budget requests must be submitted by June 30. Brad would like to change to monthly budgets 
to keep better track of how we are doing versus the budget during the year.  
 
Accessibility Report by Marya: 
The Accessibility Committee is continuing to work towards its goals of making the Triangle more 
accessible.  
 
Art Fair Report by Anne: 
The Art Fair map is now accessible to the visually-impaired. It reflects accessible 
entrances/exits and repositioned porta-potties. There are several bus stop signs with fair 
information. All committees for the Art Fair are very busy. Pre-registration is once again an 
option, but not required this year, so those numbers are significantly down. The committee is 
nonetheless encouraging people to pay with cards and pre-register to obtain a QR code. 
Posters and t-shirts are here. They will have a small printed map this year reflecting the fair, 
garden walk, children’s corner, music, and food. They still need volunteers for the gate, artists’ 
breakfast, traffic committee, parking, and children’s corner. 
 
Community Safety Report by Dave: 



 

 

The committee has been busy. The community safety meeting will be Thursday, 7 - 9pm. 
Appearing are Aldermen Smith and Hopkins, a sergeant, and reps from the 911 call center and 
Chicago’s Office of Emergency Management & Communications (OEMC). It’s a full program 
with questions taken at the end. There was a reported break-in on the 1700 block of Sedgwick 
by someone with a mental disability. The Caps meeting is at Wintrust Bank, also on Thursday.   
 
Events Report by Carly: 
The 80s party rocked (pun-intended). Congrats Carly!  
 
Grants Report by Steve: 
Steve handed out a report explaining the grants. There were 17 organizations that submitted 
applications — some new and some old. The 2022 budget was $55K, but requests totaled 
$83K. All organizations were invited to present in person, and these presentations took place 
over three days. Two grant applications were not approved, where the committee could not 
agree on the relative value of the programming or the grant request was not targeted enough.  
 
The Committee considered organizations that had goals aligning with the OTTA and other 
criteria. For example, in its presentation, Lincoln Park High Band and Orchestra brought in an 
instrument that the organization had used with the previous grant money, thus illustrating how 
the donation had helped the band members. Notably, the Menomonee Club Judo program 
permits participation of those with disabilities, which is great outreach. Great job Steve & 
committee members! 
 
Chris abstained, recusing due to a conflict of interest; Carly abstained.  
All others voted to approve the grants recommendations. 
 
HDPZ Report by Zac: 
There are some educational walking tours this summer. Tours will be hosted by Corinne Rohr (a 
Chicago Architecture Center tour guide), Diane Gonzalez, and Zac. The dates, which are still 
being decided, will be in the newsletter. No new info on Fernhill.   
 
Neighborhood Improvements Report by Alan: 
The Wisconsin fountain will be turned on and then off. The committee is deciding how to replace 
decorative trash cans, an ongoing process. Vi Daley is working on inactive mail boxes. There 
were three addresses with clogged sewers on Hudson and Eugenie. 
 
OTTA by Barb: 
The show is up with watercolor paintings. There will be no show next month due to the Art Fair, 
but there is a group show in July. Barb got a new printer today. 
 
New business:  Three Motions 
 
Motion 1 - To renew the Art Fair trademark (expiring in October) and spend $525 for the federal 
trademark filing fee.   
 
All voted in favor. 
 
Motion 2 - To spend a $700 lawyer fee towards a demand letter to another “Old Town Art Fair” 
in Minnesota to establish our trademark precedence. There’s some worry that artists will get 
confused and sign up for the wrong fair.  
 



 

 

All voted in favor. 
 
Motion 3 - Future boards must attend an orientation covering the OTTA’s mission, goals, and 
guidelines for governance and conduct. Attached to the motion was a first draft of the content of 
what would be covered at the orientation meeting.  
 
This would be an educational workshop approach, given that not everyone comes from the 
same background. The goal is to foster a collegial environment, and these are guidelines that 
we voluntarily agree to. Brad suggested relying on the Open Meetings Act, state/federal laws, 
and other such resources to create the guidelines. Pointing to Roberts Rules of Order, he also 
emphasized that there is a purpose to the formality of board member communications during 
meetings. Members should understand these rules and the significance of voting in approval 
and dissent, for example.  
 
There was some question as to how the motion/guidelines would be enforced and followed by 
future boards. The motion is not binding insofar as it’s not in the bylaws. Nonetheless, at the 
end, everyone agreed this was the best decision for this current board. 
 
All voted in favor. 
  
Old Business: 
Installing more historical plaques for the neighborhood. Barb recommended a company and Zac 
obtained estimates. All depends on the size of the plaque, text, etc, and how it’s installed. Zac 
discussed considerations (like binding the plaque to a wall we may not own). People might also 
confuse these plaques with the Chicago landmark plaques. 
 
There was discussion as to how many plaques to order, the cost, and criteria for awarding the 
plaques. Zac will create a proposal as to where the signs should go, the cost, and their content, 
etc. The hard part will be getting the permit to place the plaques in specific parts of the city. 
 
 
Meeting Adjourned at 8:39PM. 
 



 

 

 



 

 

 


